


Performance instructions 
The wolf tone is a sort of interference in the ordinary production of sound, an undesirable intrusion or obstruction to be avoided. Λεύκη 
reverses this perspective: the piece seeks precisely to find, to celebrate the wolf tone and, indeed, asks the ’cellist to tune the ’cello in a way 
which amplifies the presence of the wolf tone pitch (instructions for undertaking that tuning follow below). However, the piece reverses the 
conventional view of the wolf tone in toto: Λεύκη introduces a set of its own interferences which make it increasingly difficult to find, to bring 
out, to focus the wolf tone. The piece has—or should have—a riddle- or puzzle-like character, which focuses on the search for the wolf tone, 
in the face of a set of (increasingly challenging) obstacles.  
 
As such, lines from one of the many Anglo-Saxon riddles preserved in the Exeter Book appear above the notation of the score, leading 
toward the key word, wulfheafedtreo, that is ‘wolf-head tree’, which recalls that wolves were to be feared in medieval Europe, and were 
caught, killed, and hung from trees, though the word may later have come to connote a gallows. The performer may find it useful to intone 
these lines silently during a performance or may use them as a sort of performance direction to indicate the character of individual gestures, 
to act as a guide for the ways in which particular gestures might be shaped. A transcription and translation of the complete riddle—to which 
a good many difference solutions have been proposed—follows these instructions. Equally, the overcoming of the sequence of challenges 
Λεύκη presents might be viewed as a sort of quest narrative, as obliquely referenced in the quotation from Beowulf that heads the piece’s 
programme note.  
 
Poetically speaking, as well as more literally, the piece is concerned with the points at which wolves and wood intersect and interact. The 
same relationship underpins the piece’s title: the nymph Λεύκη was named for the white poplar—the leaf of which has one side which is dark 
green and another which is, distinctively, white—while the Greek word for wolf, λύκος, is, because of the whitish hair of the wolf, perhaps 
derived from the same stem. Further, in forestry, a wolf is a larger, often malformed tree, which would be amongst the first to be thinned out. 
 
To make the performer’s task more straightforward, indications regarding finger pressure, bow motion between sul tasto and sul ponticello, 
dynamic, and the use of a mute are desirable but inessential. They may be, according to the performer’s desires, disregarded in whole or in 
part. In the simplest version of the piece, then, only the material on the staff lines would be attended to, which should make the wolf tone 
sound clearly and easily. Even in this case, the instruction that the piece should be performed as quietly as possible holds. This should be 
read quite literally, however: the piece should not be performed at a dynamic quieter than that at which the wolf tones speak, but rather at 
their very lowest threshold, so they are, just, at risk of not speaking. Over time, it may be possible to make this threshold dynamic lower: this, 
too, is desirable; if ‘as quiet as possible’ becomes quieter, this new lower level should be taken as the threshold. The fixed media part which 
accompanies the second half of the piece should be diffused at a dynamic which is directly related to this threshold: neither the ’cello nor 
fixed media should dominate. 
 
























